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GIS Council Meeting
Wednesday, November 18, 2009
2:30 PM – 4:00 PM

Legislative Office Building (LOB)
300 Capitol Avenue, Room # 1B

Hartford, CT 06106
Members Present:
· Diane Wallace, Chairperson, DOIT

· Michael Varney, DOIT
· Cary Chadwick (for Emily Hoffhine-Wilson), UConn

· Daniel Czaja, DPS-OSET

· Rich Gallacher, Town of Manchester

· Tyler Kleykamp, OPM

· Patrick Ladd, Town of Meriden
· Bill Palomba, DPUC

· Eric Snowden, CRCOG

· Jim Spencer (for Robbin Cabelus), DOT

· Howard Sternberg, DEP

· Scott Szalkiewicz, DPH

· Christina Walsh (for Derek Phelps), CSC

Members Absent:
· Anthony Andosca, CSUS

· Dennis Barry, DSS 
· Stuart Fitzgerald, DECD
· Wayne Kasacek, DOA 

· Stephen Lowery, Town of Tolland
· LTC Gerald Lukowski, Mil Dept

· Raymond Philbrick, DPW

· Scott Roberts, Town of South Windsor

· Peter Boynton, Commissioner, DEMHS
Guest Attendance:
· Steven Anderson, AppGeo

· Bernard Asimonye, DOIT

· Craig Babowicz, DOT

· Martha Balfour, CAES

· Kevin Berger, Manchester

· Lynn Bjorklund, USGS

· Greg Bugbee, CAES
· Colin Coggins, MDC

· Michael Cohen, DOT

· Bill DeGrazia, CT Geographic Alliance
· Liz DeNardis, Manchester

· Thad Dymkowski, Newington

· Mark Goetz, NECCOG

· Eric Madsen, DDS
· Aaron Nash, Vernon

· Fred North, DCF

· Caill Nylen, ESRI
· Bryan Pavlik, DPS-OSET

· Peter Sandgren, DEMHS
· Meghan Sloan, OPM

· Steven Yontef, UConn

Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order at 2:43 p.m. by Chairperson Diane Wallace.  
Acknowledgement of Connecticut Geography Bee Winner:
Chairperson Wallace thanked the Education and Outreach Working Group for their efforts in coordinating the 3rd annual GIS day.  They continue to achieve new levels of event success.
Chairperson Wallace introduced Cary Chadwick to the GIS Council.  She is the designee and voting member for UConn while Emily Hoffhine Wilson is out on maternity leave.  
Chairperson Wallace introduced Robert Chu, winner of the Geography Bee in April 2009.  She discussed the opportunities that today’s generation of children have at their disposal with technologies such as GIS, GPS, the latest computer software, and various other technologies that children of previous generations did not have.  Chairperson Wallace also introduced Bill DeGrazia who attended the Council meeting to honor Robert Chu.  
Robert, an eighth grader attending Hopkins School in New Haven at the time, took top honors at the Connecticut state-level Geographic Bee held on April 3, 2009 competing against approximately 1,000 students in grades 4 through 8.  Robert took first place by answering the championship question: Florence Nightingale recognized as the founder of modern nursing, reduced death rates dramatically during which war that shares its name with a Ukrainian peninsula?  His answer: Crimean War.  Robert went on to compete against fifty-four students in Washington D.C. where the National Geographic Bee finals were moderated by Alex Trebek of Jeopardy©.
Robert came before the GIS Council where the Chairperson Wallace presented a special recognition award as well as an award from two members of the General Assembly: Donald E. Williams, Jr., President Pro Tempore and Christopher Donovan, Speaker of the House.  Secretary of the State, Susan Bysiewicz, also signed Robert’s award.
Governor Rell has also recognized the importance of GIS by official proclamation of November 18th as Geographic Information Systems Day and the week of November 15th through November 21st as Geography Awareness Week.  Governor Rell utilizes GIS at the State Emergency Operations Center (EOC) which serves as the command center during emergencies.
Review of the September 23, 2009 Minutes:

Chairperson Wallace entertained a motion to accept the September 23, 2009 GIS Council meeting minutes as written.  Council member Tyler Kleykamp moved the motion and Designee Jim Spencer seconded the motion.  Chairperson Wallace asked for discussion; no discussion ensued.  12 members of the GIS Council were present and voting; all members voted in favor of accepting the minutes as written and the motion carried. 

Data and Inventory Assessment Working Group:
Data and Inventory Assessment Working Group Chairperson, Jim Spencer, reports the group is working on the following activities and/or initiatives:

· The working group has taken more of a backseat to the subcommittees where several initiatives are underway with many members involved.


· Dan Czaja, Chairperson of the Addressing Framework Data Subcommittee, reports that the Subcommittee continues to prepare the survey.

· Rich Gallacher, Co-chair of the Base Map Imagery Subcommittee, reports that the Subcommittee met yesterday.  Lynn Bjorklund, from the USGS, attended and gave a presentation that would be helpful for the Council to hear in January.  Lynn discussed the 2011 flights, obtaining a better product, and expanding the area.  She also described what the Council can do to prepare such as marketing and creating a financial cost-benefit program (New Hampshire is doing this to cover the entire state).

· CRCOG (Capitol Region Council of Governments): The Orthophoto project is in its 1st phase of reviewing the 3” pixel tiles.  Comments from the 1st 15 tiles are that they “look great” with very few errors.  Delivery will soon begin on the 950 tiles as they are quality assured by approximately 10 people.

· The Transportation Subcommittee is moving on the road work efforts for interstate routes, states routes, and state roads.  The working group will meet in January and conduct a quality assurance and quality control effort.

For more information about the Data and Inventory Assessment Working Group, please contact:

· James Spencer, Chairperson, Data Inventory and Assessment Working Group

860-594-2014

Email: James.Spencer@po.state.ct.us
Education and Outreach Working Group:
Education and Outreach Working Group Chairperson, Peter Sandgren, reports that the group is working on the following activities and/or initiatives:

· The focus of the Working Group for the last 3 months has been the coordination of GIS Day.  Peter thanked all involved for their hard work.  

A variety of over 50 posters were hung in the LOB concourse beginning on November 2nd.  Posters included various ways on how GIS is utilized and how it can help to solve problems.  

There were various table displays, some technical and some not as technical including: the Education and Outreach Working Group displaying the seasonal GIS newsletter and other GIS information, the User-to-User Group included forms for those not on the list serv to receive various information on GIS events, the Connecticut Geographic Alliance had 2 tables with very interesting information in the various fields of study, CLEAR (UConn’s Center for Land Use Education and Research) had a table with information, NEARC (Northeast ARC User’s Group) has a display, and the DEP (Department of Environmental Protection) had a display with environmental conditions online.  There were displays that included a Pictometry demonstration of a flyover which simulated being in an airplane, DOT (Department of Transportation) demonstrated their Photolog software, and UConn’s MAGIC (Map and Geographic Information Center) had a display as well.

For more information, please contact:

· Peter Sandgren, Education and Outreach Working Group

860-256-0875
Email: Peter.Sandgren@ct.gov 
Legal and Security Working Group:
 

There was no report for the Legal and Security Working Group.
For more information, please contact:

· Brenda Bergeron, Legal and Security Working Group

860-256-0816
Email: Brenda.Bergeron@po.state.ct.us
Finance Working Group:
Finance Working Group Chairperson, Tyler Kleykamp, reports that the group is working on the following activities and/or initiatives:
· There is a continued challenge of developing funds for various initiatives and Tyler will have various topics to discuss at the January Council meeting.


· The conversation from the September meeting to dissolve the Finance Working Group and replace it with a “Finance person” that will serve the Council requires no change in the bylaws and no action to be taken by the Council except to agree with the dissolution of the Group.  

For more information, please contact:

· Tyler Kleykamp, Finance Working Group Chair
860-418-6302
Email: Tyler.Kleykamp@ct.gov

NSGIC (National States Geographic Information Council) Update:

· Lynn Bjorklund of the USGS was pleased to hear that Tyler was chosen to represent NSGIC for the state.  She was at the Cleveland conference for NSGIC in October.  NSGIC is beginning to prepare for the 2010 mid-year conference held in Annapolis which is a convenient location for those wanting to visit the Washington D.C. area to lobby and listen to what federal agencies have to say on various topics.  

· More information will be available in January or February regarding Orthophotography.  There may be opportunities for partnership for buy-up and it would be wise to try to involve municipalities now so that they can set aside funding in their budgets.

· The USGS has started to produce topographic quad sheets in Connecticut with NAIP imaging with the Geographic Names and Places Working Group.  This began with national data sets such as NAIP to first concentrate on mass production on the quads; the plan is update them in 3-year cycles.  In the next year, they may also include topography with new LIDAR data and better state roads as they become available.  These are available at: 

http://store.usgs.gov/b2c_usgs/b2c/start/(xcm=r3standardpitrex_prd)/.do.  

Select the button on the right hand navigation pane to download the beta version with tools for acrobat reader.  There are also older topographic maps available.


· The Federal Geographic Data Committee (FDGC) is still accepting grant submissions in 7 categories; proposals need to be submitted by January 7, 2010 to: http://grants.gov/.


· January 12 through January 14, 2010, the USGS will hold a training session on international charter on commercial satellite companies that are contacted during a declared disaster.  The State of Connecticut can be placed on a prioritized list which provides up-to-date information to states.  A project manager needs to be designated in Connecticut which can be a conversation to be decided offline as the person has to understand response methods which may be an enormous amount of information.  Chairperson Wallace and Council member Michael Varney will speak with Commissioner Boynton.
For more information about NSGIC, please visit: www.nsgic.org.

Broadband Mapping Grant:
· Council member Tyler Kleykamp reported that the application was submitted to the NTIA for $5 million to cover orthophotography, address points, statewide data, etc.  They were not willing to fund that much so the revised approach was to resubmit for $1.8 million for statewide parcel data which needs to be developed and would be useful in federal and state data.  There has been no response as of this time.
New England LiDAR Grant:
· Council member Howie Sternberg reported that the group working on the grant met about 1 week ago and the consensus is that a letter of support would be provided by Connecticut since there is no funding available for the state.  Some states have funding to include areas along the coast.  Connecticut would like to have another set of LiDAR; UConn provided information in gaps taken in the year 2000.
New/Other Business:
· Peter Sandgren reintroduced Bill DeGrazia of the Connecticut Geographic Alliance (CGA).  It was discovered that the CGA and the Education and Outreach Working Group have the same goals as the CGA has the opportunity to attend tradeshows and conferences for education at grade-school levels.

Bill DeGrazia offered some information about the Connecticut Geographic Alliance and spoke of his connections to GIS with a daughter working to receive her PhD in GIS education.  Bill is an educator and has been the Co-coordinator of the CGA for the last 8 years.  The CGA has been around for approximately 20 years and began as the CT Geographers in the 1970’s and 1980’s however; it wasn’t utilized to its fullest potential until the United States was recognized as #12 in the National Geographic’s nationwide network.

Currently the CGA’s programs teach students to care for the planet, its resources, and all of its inhabitants.  It prepares them to succeed as citizens in an increasingly global society.  There are also various programs such as “My Wonderful World” (MWW) for parents and students, the Monarch Institute Program which raises and teaches the literature of geography of monarch butterflies, and other family geography programs.

For more information on various programs and events associated with the Connecticut Geographic Alliance, please visit their website at: http://www.ctgeoalliance.org.


· Chairperson Wallace discussed the 2010 calendar given to each Council member.  If any working group has a calendar for 2010 meetings, please submit them to the Crissy, at: Christine.Vieira@ct.gov as soon as possible but no later than December 31, 2009.  

· Council member Tyler Kleykamp announced that the Office of Policy and Management (OPM) in conjunction with Central Connecticut State University (CCSU) will be hosting an hour long forum for regional sharing of GIS services.  Council members Rich Gallacher, Scott Roberts, and Eric Snowden will discuss flights and orthophotography and how towns can share various GIS information.


· Council member Daniel Czaja inquired about the New Hampshire flight with USGS and asked Lynn Bjorklund if Connecticut should expect that our flight would cost the same.  Lynn said that depended upon what we wanted and other various topics such as topographic issues; she will obtain more information for the January meeting.  Dan said that real dollar information will help OPM prepare the budget.  Lynn will contact her office using specs form the strategic and business plans.
Public Comment:
· Thad Dymkowski of Newington, and member of the Education and Outreach Working Group, thanked the group for their support and continued success for next year’s events for GIS day.
Adjournment:

Chairperson Wallace entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Council member Scott Szalkiewicz moved the motion and Council member Dan Czaja seconded the motion.  All members present and voting were in favor with no opposition and the motion carried.  The meeting adjourned at 3:35 p.m.[image: image2.png]
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